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 February 5, 2021


The Honorable President and Members
  of the Baltimore City Council
Attn:  Natawna B. Austin, Executive Secretary
Room 409, City Hall, 100 N. Holliday Street
Baltimore, Maryland 21202

[bookmark: _Hlk41393746][bookmark: _Hlk63412314]Re:  City Council Bill 21-0021- Late Fees for Past Due Rent
Dear President and City Council Members:
	The Law Department has reviewed City Council Bill 21-0021 for form and legal sufficiency. The bill requires a lease to have a provision regarding a 10-day grace period and to have provisions regarding the amount of money landlords may charge for late fees.  The bill also establishes when landlords may charge late fees for tenants receiving public assistance as a condition precedent to the tenant’s right to redeem, and the types of fees landlords may recover. 
[bookmark: _Hlk63419502][bookmark: _Hlk63419280][bookmark: _Hlk63419476]	The nonpayment of rent is the subject of Maryland’s Landlord-Tenant law found in the Real Property Article, Title 8. The non-payment of rent is specifically addressed in § 8-401 of that Article. In addition, the Public Local Laws of Baltimore City regulate landlord-tenant relations. PLL, Subtitle 9.  We note that contrary to Paragraph (V) on pages 2 and 3 of the Council Bill 21-0021 which permits, under certain circumstances, the right of redemption when a tenant has experienced three adverse judgements for possession for rent due, both the State Law and the City’s Public Local Law prohibit redemption under those circumstances. See Md Code, Real Property, § 8-401(e) and PLL § 9-5(b)(2).  Thus, these provisions are preempted and must be struck from the bill. 
	Council Bill 21-0021 also establishes limits on when a tenant can be charged a late fee and the amount of late fees that are chargeable. Both State law and the City’s Public Local Law allow the charging of late fees, but neither establish when a late fee can be charged or the amount that might be chargeable. See Md Code, Real Property, § 8-401(b) and PLL § 9-5(b)(1). Thus, there is no conflict arising from State law or the City’s Public Local Law for the bill’s inclusion of these provisions. 
	The Law Department notes that this bill is applicable only to new leases signed after its effective date. This provision avoids a Contract Clause problem that would arise if the bill purported to regulate existing leases. 
	If Paragraph (V) on pages 2 and 3 is struck from the bill, the Law Department is prepared to approve the bill for form and legal sufficiency as drafted. To that end, the Law Department notes that the sponsor may be submitting amendments to this bill. The Law Department would approve the bill as provided in the amendments it viewed on February 5, 2021.
	
Sincerely,

[image: ]
Victor K. Tervala
Chief Solicitor


cc:  	James L. Shea, City Solicitor
	Nina Themelis, Mayor’s Office of Government Relations
            Nikki Thompson, Director of Legislative Affairs
	Elena DiPietro, Chief Solicitor, General Counsel Division
	Hilary Ruley, Chief Solicitor
	Ashlea Brown, Assistant Solicitor
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